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Dear friends, 
I am delighted to introduce the 2014 annual report for the World Student Christian Federation-

North America. This was a year full of events and activities as well as discernment and transition.  

In May 2014, the SCM of Canada held its national conference at Cahoots Social Justice Festival, in 

Sauble Beach, Ontario , where activists from across Canada met to sing, celebrate, ask questions and 

listen to one another on how Jesusô inspired justice looks like. In July, SCMC successfully held an 

exposure and education trip to El Salvador to learn about Liberation Theology there.  The SCM-USA held 

its second National Leadership Training Program (LTP) at  the 4H Youth Center in Chevy Chase, MD on 

the theme of SCM Moving Forward: Empowering Christian Students for Progress and Social Change. 

The WSCF offered support to the planning of these events, which are important and unique programs 

contributing to SCM capacity building and to studentsô 

empowerment and formation and as ecumenical training tools 

for Christian justice-oriented students. Engaging young 

Christian students in progressive theological reflection, critical 

thinking and social justice activism in connection to a global 

community of justice seekers within the WSCF is a 

commitment we must nourish and renew in times of great 

social unrest, economic challenges, political ferment and 

dramatic change in the life of churches across the continent 

and the world. 

The North American Regional Committee (NARC) met in Berkeley April 2014. The committee 

reaffirmed the priority emerged at the Assembly in 2011 of supporting movement building in Canada and 

the US. My office has been therefore heavily involved in facilitating the work of the core leadership 

group of SCM-USA and in supporting the board of the SCMC in promoting movement growth as well as 

planning the SCM-USA Leadership Training Program held in April. Currently, my office functions as the 

National Office for the SCM-USA.  At this meeting, NARC affirmed the overarching thematic areas the 

region is grappling with, including Racism and Mass Incarceration in the US, Indigenous Solidarity in 

Canada, eco- justice and gender and sexuality. NARC approved the planning of an exchange program on 

mining justice with the WSCF-Asia Pacific and the Student Christian Movement of India held in India in 

December 2014 and to support an SCM-USA LGBTQ conference on the intersectionality of justice issues 

for LGBTQ students and allies held in San Francisco in December 2014. NARC also decided on holding 

the next North America Regional Assembly in Ottawa, Canada in May/June 2015 and partners with 

R egional S ecretary 
Introduction  

Luciano Kovacs 

(WSCF-NA Regional Secretary) 
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Kairos Canada on the planning of an inter-generational event as a side activity during the the Canadian 

Truth and Reconciliation Commissionôs concluding meeting.  

 Following acceptance of a position at Abyssinian Baptist Church in New York City, Itang Young 

resigned from her post as SCM-USA National Organizer and Sarah McCune was hired to replace her.  

The SCM of Canada hired Rick Garland as Interim General Secretary while Sarah Mikahiel took 

a six months sabbatical in Norway. In 2014 new representatives from the Lutheran Student Movement 

and the United Methodist Student Movement joined NARC and have joined the WSCF family.  

In 2014, students and young adults both in leadership positions and emerging as leaders attended regional 

and global events, either organized by the WSCF or co-sponsored by the Federation, including the WSCF 

Inter-regional Leadership Training Program on 

Overcoming Violence in the Middle East and the 

Advocacy and Solidarity Committee in-person 

meeting in Amman Jordan and a solidarity visit to 

Palestine; the WSCF Identity Diversity and 

Dialogue in-person consultation on Human 

Sexuality,  the International Camps at the 

Ecumenical Center of Agape in Italy, the Council 

for World Missionôs Face to Face Program in 

India;  Members of SCMs also attended local, 

thematic and denominational events such as 

Ecumenical Advocacy Days,  the Fund for 

Theological Educationôs Christian Leadership 

Forum, the Seminary Consortium for Urban 

Pastoral Education (SCUPE)ôs Congress on Urban Ministry. In this report you will find significant 

contributions by students, young adults and senior friends describing in details the events in which they 

have participated, they have planned and supported in 2014. I am sure you will enjoy reading about how 

the WSCF continues to be life-changing for so many people around the world and how its contribution to 

social justice and social change continues across the decades,  borders and generations. A special thanks 

to all our partners who have generously shared resources, wisdom and friendship in our work in 2014. 

 
In solidarity and onward to 2015! 

Luciano Kovacs 

North America Regional Secretary, World Student Christian Federation  

 

 

ñé the WSCF continues to be life-

changing for so many people 

around the world and how its 

contribution to social justice and 

social change continues across the 

decades, borders and generations.ò 
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                                               Annual Report 2014   
Student Christian Movement of Canada  

 

The Student Christian Movement of Canada (SCMC) has been enjoying new growth in the past year, due 

primarily to the efforts of its general secretary, Sarah Mikhaiel, and a new, full board of directors. The 

SCM has undergone significant transition over the past five years, with the move of its national office and 

a significant reduction in programming and activity. As the SCM cautiously rebuilds its base and expands 

its vision, new partners are emerging as are new ways of doing SCM programs. 

Intentional Community ï For the past 5 years, SCM has been part of the life of Faith House Ottawa, an 

intentional community house for students. This house has been an important achievement for the SCM 

community in Ottawa, providing a gathering place for social and formal events. With a focus on social 

justice engagement, FHO provides a ministry of hospitality, a refuge for travelers and a partner in the 

local community. The success of this house has inspired other projects of a similar nature, including 

Faith House Toronto, an intentional community house similar to Ottawa, except it will be a multi-faith 

community house with similar goals to the Ottawa location. Our hope is that this pattern will create a 

movement of intentional community across the country. 

WSCF Partnerships ï SCM continues to engage the world through programs and partnerships with the 

rest of the World Student Christian Federation. In July, we held a successful exposure and education 

trip to El Salvador, where a group of 11 participants studied liberation theology and worked on farms in 

the countryside of San Blas. They also met with the SCM of El Salvador. SCM Canada also participated 

in the WSCF-NA/AP and SCM of India Exchange Program on Mining and Eco-justice. As well, we have 

a representative on the WSCF task group on Identity, Diversity and Dialogue. SCM Canada is looking 

forward to working with WSCF NA to host the NARA this June. 

Movement Building ï Each of our local units on university campuses across the country has been 

engaged in its own issues. The SCM in Winnipeg participated in a 3 week journey on foot across 550 

kilometres to the final event of the Truth and Reconciliation Commission, a Canadian agency designed 

to fully explore our history and relationship with our First Nations communities and the abuses that took 

2014 
Student Christian 

Movements  Report  

Rick Garland 
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place within this relationship. The SCM at the University of Toronto is focusing on a Faith, Art and 

Activism series, highlighting the intersections between religious commitments, political ideals and artistic 

work. The SCM at York University is hosting an interfaith dialogue series through discussions, movie 

nights, bible studies, volunteerism and other events. 

Expanding Partnerships ï SCM has been exploring new relationships with other bodies who support the 

kind of work SCM does, or who share in a common vision. Our national conference has discovered great 

renewal through a partnership with the Beansprout Collective, who worked with us to provide our most 

recent conference in May 2014: Cahoots! A Festival of Faith, Social Justice and DIY. Cahoots was an 

experiment that produced more than we were expecting ï a grassroots group of over 150 students, young 

adults, families and pilgrims gathered for 4 days in rural Ontario. The success of this event came from a 

dedicated planning team and an effective communication strategy. Costs were kept low which allowed 

more people to participate. Partners other than the Beansprout Collective included Christian Peacemakers 

Teams, KAIROS, and other funding partners who generously added to our numbers and to our budget. 

SCM Canada continues to experience a renewal through new partners and new ways of programming, 

while continuing to honour our history.  

Respectfully, 

Rick Garland, General Secretary 
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Annual Report 2014  

Student Christian Movement -USA 
 
The Student Christian Movement of the United States of America (SCM-USA) has been extensively 

working on various projects during 2014-15. The second national gathering to be organized after the 

SCM-USA launch at Morehouse College in 2010, the 2014 SCM-USA Leadership Training Program 

featured discussions on local and global activism, advocacy workshops, and theological reflections upon 

the Christian faith and how it informs studentsô social and political engagement in grassroots movement 

building. This event focused primarily on building up a more sustainable and stronger SCM locally and 

nationally and on providing participants with concrete skills. A strong advocacy skill-building focus, 

SCM peer presentations and the presence of participants from other WSCF regions were important 

elements of the program.    

The conference started off with a strong introduction of the Student Christian Movement- USA and the 

World Student Christian Federation. The conversation focused on concepts that make these groups stand 

out amongst other faith based organizations. During the discussion, many terms that reflect the mission of 

SCM were listed and analyzed: solidarity, radical equity, elimination of exclusion, domination free, anti-

hegemonic, contextual, challenging privilege, and class/gender/race/sexuality consciousness. SCM 

affirms solidarity in our movement as we work to address the intersections of these issues, and build an 

intersectional justice movement through SCM-USA.   

The group broke up the wording for WSCF and came up with a definition behind each letter. In the 

World, we are world-conscious and in solidarity with other movements; as Students, we use education to 

speak truth to power and to promote Godôs Kin-dom of peace with justice on earth; as Christians, we are 

disciples of Christ and should be seen as a walking testament of the living word of Jesus Christ; and lastly 

as a Federation, we are a group of Christian Student Movements coming together to work passionately for 

social and systemic change in North America and globally.  This introductory activity enabled the whole 

group to feel at ease with the Movement Mission Statement on which SCMôs work is based. In endorsing 

it collectively, students had the opportunity to commit to promoting the five distinctive tenants of SCM: 

ecumenism, interfaith solidarity, unity, peace with justice, and prophetic voice.  

The Student Christian Movement (SCM)-USA, an affiliate of the World Student Christian Federation, 

engages Christian students and young adults in ecumenical formation, leadership training and justice 

activism. Students active in SCM believe that Christians are called to resist oppression, promote social, 

change and build a society where all share in the abundance of Godôs creation.  SCMs around the world 

issue statements that denounce institutional oppression and express solidarity with those who endure 

injustice. 
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Following the decision by two Grand Juries in Ferguson, MO and in New York to not indict two white 

police officers who killed two unarmed black men, Michael Brown and Eric Garner, the Student Christian 

Movement-USA issues the following statement. In doing so, SCM-USA   encourages all its members and 

supporters to pray on the subject ñThis Generation will NOT passò and to remember the responsibility 

this generation has in the struggle for liberation from oppression. SCM-USA is a racially diverse 

movement; we make this statement as both people whose lives are Black lives, and those who stand and 

act in solidarity as kin in Christ.  

 

Annual Report 2014  

Lutheran Student Movement 
 

The Lutheran Student Movement has recently undergone a transition in leadership, the first since 

2009. In May of 2014 outgoing LSM-USA President Smith Heavner informed three students that they 

would now serve in the capacity of the National Executive Council. In October of 2014 these three 

members gathered to envision what a new LSM could look like and how it can serve the students, which 

have granted it life and meaning. Below you can hear from Morgan Simmons who currently serves as the 

Tri-Executive for Diversity and Service Learning. Morgan attests to an exciting Alternative Spring Break 

trip that she has worked on the forefront to lead. Louis Tillman serves as the Tri-Executive for 

International and Ecumenical Relations and he offers a look at what LSM-USA hopes to accomplish for 

the church and for the community. The Lutheran Student Movement is excited to walk with the WSCF 

and to serve as leaders in Godôs Creation. ---Logan Boese Tri-Executive for Regional Affairs and 
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Finance & Lutheran Student Movement U.S.A. At Large Member for the World Student Christian 

Federation North America 

The re-birth of the Lutheran Student Movement (LSM-USA) allowed for us to come together and 

hammer out some of these issues that are seen within our specific social locations. As bold 

and daring followers of Jesus Christ, we must understand that we have to live a reformed life. In doing 

this, we have to be vulnerable and cross boundaries to reach our lost brothers. By fulfilling this we are 

creating a level of trust that allows us to start breaking down barriers and modeling the practice 

of accompaniment by rebuilding a foundation of trust that can last a lifetime throughout a bondage of 

community. LSM-USA is a critical element of the church that is forcing our emerging leaders of the 

church to think contextually and strive to become ecumenically and culturally competent and sensitive for 

the adventures in ministry that God will deliver unexpectedly at our doorsteps. WE would strongly urge 

all campus ministry organizations to take an approach in this direction for their emerging leaders because 

it is a positive first step into the model of public church and accompaniment. ---Louis Tillman Tri -

Executive for International and Ecumenical Relations & U.S. Ex-Co Member for the World 

Student Christian Federation.   

The Lutheran Student Movement is excited to launch a brand new Alternative Spring Break 

Program for 2015. This March 20+ Undergraduate and Graduate students have the opportunity to practice 

accompaniment in Detroit, Michigan. Accompaniment, as seen in the Global Mission strategy of the 

Evangelical Lutheran Church in America, is a practice of walking in solidarity with those who are 

suffering. The Evangelical Lutheran Church in America is hosting their National Youth Gathering in 

Detroit during the Summer of 2015. This youth gathering is the largest of its kind in the United States, 

drawing over 30,000 youth from across the nation. The students who are selected for the Alternative 

Spring Break are there to understand what difficulties still face Detroit. These students are then urged to 

return to Detroit in the Summer to assist with the National Youth Gathering as Adult Companions. Our 

hope is that there experiences in Detroit over March will inform their leadership and participation in the 

National Youth Gathering. Morgan Simmons Tri-Executive for Service Learning and Diversity for 

the Lutheran Student Movement U.S.A.  

 
Annual Report 2014 

United Methodist Student Movement  
 
 
The United Methodist Student Movement had a productive year in 2014. Student organizers in the United 

States participated in the planning of Imagine What's Next, a conference of 500 United Methodist 

students in Denver, CO for a weekend of worship, education and fellowship.  

 

Student organizers traveled across the United Methodist connection and met with small groups to discuss 

the mission and vibrancy of the church. Based off the input that was received, the General Board of 

Higher Education and Ministry released a bible study geared for young adults and released the curriculum 

at Imagine What's Next. 
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The Wesley Foundation at Tyler Junior College in Texas is transforming the way that college ministries 

operate. The college group purchased a dorm facility on campus at Tyler Junior College and transformed 

the space into faith based housing that students can pay to live in. The money generated from the housing 

fees supports the mission, ministry and operations of the Wesley Foundation. This is just one of many 

examples that can be used to describe the unique and dynamic way that the church is evolving to meet the 

needs of its younger members.  

 

 

 

 
 

 
 
T 
 

Universal Day of Prayer for Students (UDPS)   

 
The 118th Universal Day of Prayer for Students was celebrated on the third week of February 2014. The 

theme of the 2014 UDPS coincided with the 38
th
 World Student Christian Federationôs General Assembly 

theme We are Many, We are One: affirming identities, upholding diversity, sent out to build Godôs 

peace. The WSCF General Assembly will take place in Bogota, Colombia on February 27-March 5, 2015. 

This yearôs materials (Bible Study Guide, Liturgy, and Introduction) was prepared by the WSCF 

Interregional Office in Geneva. 

 
Feb. 20-27 WSCF- Interregional Leadership Training Program (IRLTP) on 

Overcoming Violence in the Middle East and Advocacy and Solidarity 

Committee meeting, Global Jordan and Palestine , February  

 
The WSCF defined a Middle East focus for the 2014  Development Programs on Overcoming Violence in 

order to engage the entire Federation in learning from and accompanying the students and youth in 

SCMs there and developing actions to promote justice and peace in the region. This meeting was also 

part of a WSCF process to create a WSCF position on Palestine and to create further plans for our 

Overcoming Violence Program. The results and recommendations of this meeting will be processed by 

the General Assembly (GA). The program included a solidarity visit to Palestine and was followed by the 

WSCF Advocacy and Solidarity Committee meeting.  

Feb. 28-March 3 WSCF Advocacy and Solidarity Committee (ASC) Global 

 

P rogram and Activities,  

WSCF-NA 2014 

February  
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The WSCF-North America Region actively participates in the WSCF global Advocacy and Solidarity 

Committee(ASC). WSCF-NA Advocacy and Solidarity Coordinator sits on the ASC as regional 

representative. North American Regional Secretary currently staffs the committee as co-moderator. The 

UN student Rep in 2014 was from the US and attended the meeting.   The Advocacy and Solidarity 

Committee is intended to help organize, communicate, and empower the Federationôs advocacy and 

solidarity work. The Committeeôs purpose is to function as an advisory entity to the WSCF on its 

advocacy and solidarity work.  

 
 
 
 
 
March 3-6  WSCF- Staff Meeting. Amman, Jordan 

 
The WSCF Global Staff Meeting took place following the WSCF Inter-regional Leadership Training 

Program on Overcoming Violence in the Middle East and the WSCF Advocacy and Solidarity Committee 

Meeting.  The Annual Staff Meeting is attended by the 6 WSCF Regional Secretaries, the Gen. Secretary 

of the WSCF Inter-Regional Office (IRO), and at times by the IRO officers of the WSCF.  The Meeting 

provides an opportunity for the WSCF Executive Staff and Officers to share and discuss matters related 

to the daily work of the Federation, share reflections and evaluation of staff work and tackle the 

challenges staff meet in its work.  This meeting also provided a space to work on follow-up strategies on 

decisions made during the WSCF Executive Committee Meeting in Seoul in 2013 and in preparation for 

the General Assembly to be held in Bogota, Colombia on February 27-March 5.   

 

March 21-24    Ecumenical Advocacy Days: Jesus Weeps -Resisting Violence, Building 

Peace.   

 
The WSCF-NA participates annually in the Ecumenical Advocacy Days.  Ecumenical Advocacy Days 

(EAD) is a movement of the ecumenical Christian community and its recognized partners and allies, 

grounded in biblical witness and shared traditions of justice, peace and the integrity of creation. EADôs 

goal, through worship, theological reflection and opportunities for learning and witness, is to strengthen 

our Christian voice and to mobilize for advocacy on a wide variety of U.S. domestic and international 

policy issues. This yearôs EAD theme was Jesus Weeps -Resisting Violence, Building Peace.  The World 

Student Christian Federation-North America was a sponsor organization of Ecumenical Advocacy Days 

2014 where it has a display booth. A delegation of students participated in the event.   

 

April /May  

 

April 3-6        Student Christian Movement-USA Leadership Training Program  

                     Washington DC, USA 

 

The SCM-USA National Leadership Training Program was held at the National  Youth Conference 

Center in Chevy Chase, MD near Washington, D.C on April 3-6, 2014. This gathering was an opportunity 

March  
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for students, young adults, senior friends and partners at large to engage in conversations around 

movement building locally and nationally, to discuss glo-cal activism, and to reflect theologically upon 

the Christian faith and how it informs social and political engagement within the context of global 

grassroots organizing and movement building. This event focused primarily on building up a more 

sustainable, stronger and firmly established SCM locally and nationally and provided participants with 

concrete skills and tools to do so. Thanks to substantial partner funding, eleven members from all other 

WSCF regions were invited to participate and present their SCM work.  

April 10-12 WSCF-North American Regional Committee In-person Meeting, Berkeley, CA USA  

The North American Regional Committee (NARC) is the highest decision-making body of the WSCF-

North American Region in between Regional Assemblies. The NARC meetings are attended by the 

Regional Secretary, the Regional Officers (Co-chairs and Treasurers), the North American EXCO 

members, the representative of the affiliated and associated Student Christian Movements (SCMs) in the 

region and the at-large members of the committee. The NARC  provides  a forum for the development of a 

North American Regional identity and  leadership and support at the Regional level for work within the 

Region; supports struggles for justice, liberation, and human fulfillment that are going on within the 

Region and interprets these struggles to the churches in North America and to the rest of the World 

Student Christian Federation; serves a channel of communication among the various student movements 

in the Region;  provides a means for expressing solidarity with the work of other movements and regions 

of the World Student Christian Federation and initiates projects which involve concerns of member 

movements in both countries of the Region. NARC meets in person every 18 months. NARC meets once a 

month on-line. 

 

 

May 13-16  Campus Visits in the Los Angeles Area 

  

North America Regional Secretary visited students and campus ministries at California Lutheran College 

in Thousand Oaks, University of Southern California and Occidental College.  

 

May 18-22 National Council of Churches Christian Unity Gathering, Washington DC 

The National Council of Churches organizes an annual ecumenical event where the four NCC convening 

tables gather. The four tables include Christian Education, Ecumenical Faith Formation, and Leadership 

Development; Joint Action and Advocacy for Justice and Peace; Interreligious Relations; and, 

Theological Dialogue and Matters of Faith and Order. An intergenerational task force also meets during 

this event. The two thematic priorities for the NCC are Mass incarceration and Interreligious Relations 

with focus on Peace. WSCF-NA is invited to the gathering and sits on the NCC Governing Body as 

observer 

 

May 21-25 United Church of Canada Chaplains Conference, Five Oaks, Paris, Ontario Canada  

WSCF-NA Regional Secretary and General Secretary of SCM Canada joined a group of chaplains and 

campus ministers affiliated with the United Church of Canada to share joys and challenges of student 

work on campus, to reflect together theologically and politically on faith-informed work on campus and 
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worship together, to support one another and to plan future work. An update on SCM/WSCF was 

provided to the group.  

 

May 21-June 1  Cahoots Social Justice Festival and Student Christian Movement of Canada 

General Conference, Sauble Beach, ON Canada  

 

The Student Christian Movement of Canada General Conference 2014 took place on May 29-June1st 

during Cahoots, a social justice festival SCMC organized for the first time with another grassroots group, 

the Bean Sprout Collective. Cahoots explored how faith communities struggle for justice. How do we stay 

resilient and strong to oppose injustice while building a new world? What does it mean to be a follower of 

Jesus in this age of injustice, cuts to essential social services, destruction of our land and the poisoning of 

our water by multinationals, deportation of migrants and refugees, and the further industrialization of 

our prison system? At Cahoots, participants asked questions together, listened to unique and remarkable 

people, sang freedom songs, practiced skills, and created together as a diverse community of faith. 

SCMers gathered to participate in this event and to attend the yearly SCM conference,  where SCMC 

established guidelines to empower the newly elected national board to establish a year-long plan for the 

academic year 2014-15, including the strengthening of networks connecting local SCM units, planning 

SCM programming and engaging students in WSCF work. For many attendees, the National Conference 

also provides a crucial introduction to leadership skills and consensus decision-making.  

 

 

 

 

June 7-12  Fund for Theological Educationôs Christian Leadership Forum, Evanston, 

IL USA  

  
The Forum for Theological Educationôs national Christian Leadership Forum gathered participants to 

celebrate 60 years of FTEôs rich legacy and to explore how the next generation of Christian leaders can 

make a difference in the world through the church and academy. Young adults, students, scholars and 

church leaders discussed vocational questions about ministry and teaching, exchange ideas and connect 

with a community of peers. Leaders of faith communities and theological schools left empowered to 

inspire young leaders to shape the future of the church. Sheryl Johnson represented the WSCF-NA 

 
 

 

June 7-12 International Theological Colloquium for Transformative Ecumenism,  

Manila, Philippines  

 

Korea Instituted for Future of Ecumenism (KIFE) was organized in July 2012 by a group of Korean 

ecumenical theologians, activists, and pastors who have been deeply involved in the local and global 

ecumenical movement and who are deeply interested in building a new, transformative ecumenism in the 

21st century. The vision of KIFE is to serve the ecumenical movement as a catalyst, an international think 

tank, a global ecumenical network hub, and a theological bridge between Korean ecumenism and the 

ecumenism in the Global South. One of the main programs of the Institute is organizing a series of 

international theological colloquia which will seek to develop a transformative ecumenical theology and 

June/July  
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present a projection of the future direction of the global ecumenical movement. North America Regional 

Secretary was invited to be part of this process and attended the colloquium 

 
June 12-16,  Peopleôs Forum on Peace for Life, Working Group Meeting 

  Manila, Philippines 

 
WSCF-NA Regional Secretary represent WSCF on the Working Group of the PeoplÅȭÓ &ÏÒÕÍȭÓ 
Peace For Life, a faith based justice and peace movement and forum engaged in building 
interfaith solidarity and mobilizing the power of spirituality for the struggle against the life-
threatening forces of Empire. The Working Group meeting took place in Manila in June  
 
June 14-21  Identity Diversity and Dialogue, Human Sexuality Task Group Consultation, 

Geneva, Switzerland 
 

The WSCF mandated the Federation to form a Task Group to examine the topic of human sexuality in the 

life of the Federation and make recommendations to the General Assembly about how the Federation may 

address the diversity and difference within its community. This process is based on the belief that the 

Federation could engage some intentional processes around this issue in the hope of maintaining our 

unity in the midst of our diversity on this topic. The task group had its in-person meeting in Geneva in 

June. Noah Gillespie and Kiersten Jensen attended the gathering as representatives of the WSCF-NA 

 

June 23-26 Seminary Consortium for Urban Pastoral Education (SCUPE)ôs Congress on 

Urban Ministry, Chicago, IL USA  

 
Louis Tillman represented the SCM/USA/WSCF at the SCUPEôs Congress on Urban Ministry. The 

unprecedented level of wealth inequality today is an offense to our faith. This yearôs Congress on Urban 

Ministry created a platform for churches, community organizations, political and business leaders to 

strategize together on how to address this growing problem. 

 

 
 
 
 August 3-24  Agape International Political, Theological and Workcamp Camps 

Prali, Italy  

 

The WSCF has had a historical relationship with the international ecumenical center of Agape in 

Northern Italy, which helped build right after World War II as a symbol of reconciliation among the 

nations that had been at war in the conflict. Youth and students from different parts of the worlds, many 

of whom members of national SCMs across the world - including North America ï were convened by 

visionary Waldensian Pastor Tullio Vinay to contribute their energy and vision to build the Agape center, 

which has been ever since at the forefront of cutting edge theological, social, political and gender 

reflections. Every year in August three international conferences, one on theology, one on political issues, 

and one on voluntary work are held at the Center.  Over the years, the WSCF regions have increasingly 

sent students to attend the camps and to participate in the community life as ñworkcampersò. The North 

American Region of the WSCF together with the American Waldensian Society sponsors a delegation to 

Aug ust  
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attend the camps in Agape. The topic of the 2014 Political camp focused on the theme of economic 

justice, one of the program areas for the WSCF.  Ericka Elion, Zillah Wesley, Marissa Wasmuth and 

David Musser attended on behalf of the North America Region. 

 
 
 
September 5-October 31   Council for World Mission, Face to Face Program 

Aizawl Theological College, Aizawl & Bishop College, Calcutta 

India 

 

Face to Face India was hosted by the Bishopôs College in Calcutta and Aizawl Theological College in 

Aizawl from 5 September to 31 October 2014. Through this Program, the participant were able to come 

Face to Face with the diverse sides of South Asia as well as to experience first-hand the different issues in 

the Indian mission context. Charles Alexander McKinney represented the WSCF-NA at this event. 

 

 

 

September 19-21  Religious for the Earth Conference and Peopleôs Climate March 

   New York, NY USA 

 

Religions for the Earth is designed to call out the moral imperative to care for our natural world and 

bridge social justice issues to environmental activism. Gathering on the weekend before the United 

Nations Climate Summit, conference participants came together across diverse traditions to provide 

leadership for the earth in a historic and critical moment.  By helping to catalyze action in support of a 

just and effective international climate treaty, religious and spiritual leaders can help effect a shift in 

values towards an ecologically and ethically conscious global community.  At the conference, faith 

leaders were connected with other faith leaders within and across traditions, as well as with climate 

organizers and activists in other sectors in order to create a blueprint for action that will  drive change at 

the local, national and global levels. SCMers in New York joined the People's Climate March on Sunday, 

September 21.   

 
September 24 Peopleôs General Assembly on Development Justice  

  First Presbyterian Church, New York, USA 

People, especially the poor, seldom have representation in forums like the United Nationsô General 

Assembly, which takes place every year in New York. Instead, these are often dominated by the most 

powerful interest groups like rich nations and their corporations. The Peopleôs General Assembly is a 

unique opportunity to hear the stories, demands, and vision of people from around the world who directly 

bear the negative consequences of neoliberal globalization, climate change, human rights violations, and 

inequality. WSCF-NA Regional Secretary and Nicole Siu from SCM Hong Kong attended this gathering. 

 

October 15-20 Peace for Lifeôs Working Group, Partner Round Table and Interfaith 

Assembly and Peace Festival 

 

September/October  
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There were two areas on which these meetings focused: a) building and expanding the youth cadre of 

interfaith activists of PFL who will be equipped to undertake community mobilizing and consciousness-

raising, particularly in difficult situations such as the one that exists in a country like Pakistan; and b) 

Christian-Muslim feminist alliance against empire, war, fundamentalism, and patriarchy.  

The meetings in the Philippines intend to bring together three principal groups associated with PFL: a) 

the international body of PFL thinkers and activists involved with the organization nearly from its 

inception; b) the Christian-Muslim feminist working group; and the c) the new generation of youth cadres 

in PFL. Louis Tillman from SCM-USA and Sheryl Johnson from SCMC have been nominated to represent 

WSCF-NA in PfLôs working thematic teams 

 

 

 
 
Nov. 3-5 World Communion of Reformed Churchesô 10

th
 Anniversary Consultation on the 

Accra Confession, Hanover, Germany 
 
WCRC held its global 10

th
 Anniversary Consultation on the Accra Confession in Hannover Germany and 

invited WSCF-NA Regional Secretary to sit on a panel of ecumenical partners on ñThe Theological 

Perspectives of the Accra Confession and its Impactsò on November 2, 2014. Since Chris Fergusonôs 

election as General Secretary, a new door has been opened for a fruitful partnership between WCRC and 

the WSCF which WRCR deems to be a key partner for forging inter-generational alliances.  

 
Nov. 21-22 Student Christian Movement Canada Board in-person board meeting, 

Toronto, Canada 

 
The Board of the Student Christian Movement Canada is the highest-decision making body for SCMC in 

between Annual General Conferences. The in-person meeting is an opportunity for leadership training, 

strategic planning, financial monitoring and decision-making.  

November 25-December 5  WSCF-NA and WSCF-AP exchange program/visit with  

                                                SCMI on eco and mining justice 
 

As part of WSCFôs continued commitment to eco-justice, the North American Regional Committee 

(NARC) has been promoting a series of events designed to shed light on the impact of unjust mining 

practices in Canada, the United States, and abroad. In partnership with the Student Christian Movement 

in India (SCM India) and the WSCF-AP Region, the WSCF-NA sponsored an exchange trip to India. 

Participants were invited to ñcome and seeò the ecological damage being inflicted upon local 

communities by POSCO, a South Korean-based steel company, and discuss with fellow Christian students 

in Asia-Pacific how their faith can inform justice work on this issue. The majority of POSCOôs 

shareholders reside in North America. As a community called to be a prophetic witness to the worldôs 

injustices, NARC stands in solidarity with our colleagues in India fighting to save their communities.  A 

November  
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WSCF-NA delegation of 5 people traveled to India for this program. An equally number delegation 

attended from the Asia-Pacific Region.  

 

 

December  
 

1-3 Student Christian Movement Canada Ottawa Chapter meeting in 

preparation for  WSCF-NA 2015 North America Regional Assembly 

Regional Secretary attended an SCM-Ottawa chapterôs meeting to discuss planning of upcoming 

WSCF North America Regional Assembly (NARA) to be held in Ottawa, Canada on May 29-June 

2
nd

. During this visit a meeting was planned with the young adult staff person of the Anglican 

Diocese of Ottawa to seek partnership on the planning of NARA  

11-13 WSCF-NA/SCM-USA Conference on the Intersectionality of Justice issues 

for LGBTQ students and allies, Grace Evangelical Lutheran Church,  

San Francisco,  CA USA   
 

The World Student Christian Federation North America (WSCF-NA) and the Student Christian 

Movement- USA (SCM-USA) held a West Coast regional conference addressing intersectional justice 

issues for LGBQ & Trans*gender people in our faith communities in the U.S. The conference prioritized 

workshops and presentations on issues urgent for LGBTQ people that include but are not limited to: 

racism and racial justice movements, immigration, disability, poverty, mass incarceration, HIV & AIDS, 

street violence and systemic barriers targeting gender non-conforming and Transgender people. This 

conference sought to further the work of empowering and healing our church communities through 

creative, educational, and faith-full tools and resources. The WSCF-NA Human Sexuality Task Group 

met during the conference to evaluate its work and plan ahead.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

*WSCF US Trustees Meeting 

Winter meeting (February 24), Spring meeting (May 30-31), Fall meeting (November 14-15) New 

York, NY USA 

Ongoing  
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The WSCF US Trustees is a group of Senior Friends from the US whose lives have been 

dramatically changed by their involvement in SCM/WSCF in their youth and student years. The 

WSCF US Trustees meet three times a year to discuss ways to support the WSCF at the national, 

regional and federal level. They maintain a data base of US SCM/WSCF alumni and organize 

fundraising campaigns to support financially the Federation. The North American Regional 

Secretary and other NARC/SCM USA members attend the US Trustees meeting on a regular 

basis. The US Trustees function as fiscal agent and employer for WSCF-NA 

 

University/College Campus and Partner Visits 

USA and Canada 

The North American Region visits campus ministries, church and other partner organizations 

around North America on a regular basis.  

 

WSCF-NA Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender and Queer (LGBTQ) outreach and advocacy 

program 

Thanks to a grant from the Carpenter Foundation, the WSCF-NA supported activities around 

LGBTQ issues coordinated the Human Sexuality Task Group.  Such program is intended to reach 

out to and support LGBT students in North America and empower them to advocate for LGBTQ 

rights in the church and society.  

 

Program Area Coordinators 

 

The work of the WSCFô North American Region is supervised by its North American Regional 

Committee, the highest decision-making body of the region in between assemblies. The current 

board consists of two co-chairs, a treasurer, two representatives to the WSCF global Executive 

Committee (ExCo), five program area coordinators, at large representatives from member 

movements, any North American officers to the ExCo and the North American Regional Secretary 

as ex-officio. The Program Area Coordinator are include: Advocacy and Solidarity, Bible, 

Theology and Innovative Liturgy, Communication, Fundraising, Women, Gender and Sexuality. 

The North American Regional Secretary staffs the North American Regional Committee to ensure 

programmatic cohesion of the Region.  

 

 

Advocacy & Solidarity 

 

The Advocacy and Solidarity coordinator is responsible for the regionôs advocacy and solidarity 

work by connecting with communities in North America and around the world and by standing in 

solidarity with other SCMs and regions and other partners. Through its Advocacy and Solidarity 

Program, the WSCF-NA responds to issues on which the Federation encourages SCMs to be 

active, follows up on the plan the global Advocacy and Solidarity Committee puts forth 

and plans for creative action throughout the region.  

 

Communication 

            

The Communication coordinator is responsible to facilitate the crafting and to maintain             

the regionôs website and the creation and editing of publications and reports, and to facilitate 

other communication tools including social network the region is in need for its functioning. An 
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e-newsletter was launched in the fall of 2012 thanks to a new contact managing system 

developed by Ammon Ripple, who manages on a very part-time basis the database of the region 

and the websites of WSCF-NA and SCM-USA 

 

Fundraising 

 

The fundraising coordinator is responsible to support the North American Office in 

networking, grant writing, developing a donor database and finding new areas of funding 

and to help the region to raise funds for WSCF programs and events. Currently this 

position is vacant.  

 

Bible, Theology and Creative Liturgy 

 

The Bible and Theological Coordinator facilitates the biblical, theological and liturgical 

life of the WSCF- by encourages students to find good news in the scriptures, to engage 

various author/text/reader-oriented hermeneutics, to dismantle hurtful Bible-bashing of 

others, and to think critically about how the Bible speaks to our modern-day context. The 

Bible and Theology program engages the region in its call to be Godôs agents in 

addressing the world's current challenges such as war, poverty economic injustice and 

the threat to our planet.    

 

 

Women, Gender and Sexuality  

 

The WSCF has worked on gender parity and women issues since its inception. The 
Women, Gender and Sexuality coordinator facilitates the work of the region 
addressing women's issues and issues related to sexual minorities and people 
oppressed and marginalized on the basis of gender, sexual orientation and the 
hegemony of the gender binary.  The WSCF-NA intends to have prophetic and 
affirming voice of faith on these critical issues.  

Programming Committee/ñPrepcomsò 
 

Prepcoms (planning committees in WSCF jargon) are students- led groups intended to envision 

craft and plan WSCF regional and global events. PrepCom were formed for the Cuba program 

and the Eco-justice symposium. 

 

 

Overcoming Violence and Peacemaking, Identity Diversity and Dialogue and Eco-Justice 

(ecological and economic justice) Programs 

Global, Ongoing 

  

 Overcoming Violence and Peacemaking, Identity, Diversity and Dialogue and Eco-Justice are the 

overarching themes the WSCF has grappled with since its General Assembly in 2008. All national, 

regional and global events have some components that resonate with these programs.   
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North America Regional Committee Co-Chairs, Ann Jacob & Cydney Proctor 

 

The past year has been a hopeful and joyful one for the North American Region and the WSCF. Though 

faced with a budget crisis, the postponement of General Assembly, and the uncertainty around the future 

of the Federation, itôs been our pleasure to lead NARC. The dedication of the young adults to their 

movements and the broader fight for social justice has, as always, been inspiring, and their commitment 

to the WSCF is unparalleled. Coming to this organization in 2014, we both are overjoyed to be a part of 

the Committee and are looking forward to continued work in 2015. This past year saw lots of great work 

S tudent Reports of  
Activities  
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done across many events. After meeting in Berkley CA in April and examining what the priorities of the 

region are moving forward for the following 18 months, an energized group began working on what was a 

very successful visit with ecumenical partners in India to learn and advocate for mining justice, as well as 

host Faithfully Fluid, an LGBTQIA conference on the intersectionality of justice issues in San Francisco. 

General Assembly will be taking place Feb 27 - March 5 in Bogota, Colombia, which will be an exciting 

and challenging experience for those who will be in attendance - NARC certainly prays that the spirit will 

be with them in the making of difficult decisions around the future of the Federation. We are also looking 

forward to the North America Regional Assembly scheduled for the end of May to coincide with the 

closing of the Canadian Truth and Reconciliation commission.  

 

 

Thanks to the leadership of Luciano and the other officers this year, as well as to all of our Senior friends, 

donors and justice-hungry communities. As we look forward into 2015 and all of the joy and challenges it 

holds, we wish you all the best, and ask for your continued support and prayers. 
 

 
Report of NARCôs representatives to the WSCF Executive Committee, Brandon Cook and Sheryl 

Johnson 

2014 was a challenging year for the Executive Committee of WSCF (ExCo). At the fall 2013 in-person 

meeting of the ExCo in Korea, challenging fundraising targets were set to allow the next General 

Assembly (GA), planned for August 2014 in Bogota, Colombia, to take place without incurring debt, and 

also allow WSCF to be able to continue to pay off debt incurred from previous GAs. However, 

fundraising in 2014 proved to be quite difficult, despite strong efforts. Declining financial resources of 

funding organizations, increased reporting requirements, and a shift towards project-based funding over 

grants for core operating budgets contributed to a very difficult funding climate. Adding to these 

challenges was the fact that the World Council of Churches, which provides payroll to WSCF, was 

experiencing its own financial challenges and decided it was no longer able to cover WSCF's payments in 

the case of financial gaps due to the cash flow issues experienced by WSCF. 

Unfortunately, these challenges led to the GA being postponed to 2015. While this was disappointing, 

funders' requirements and the financial situation caused this to be the best possible option. A grassroots 

funding campaign, entitled Be One Give One, was launched in late 2014 to attempt to have each and 

every member of WSCF contribute a small amount of money and to show the widespread support for 

WSCF and to contribute directly to the shortfall. This campaign was a bit difficult to implement in North 

America as many senior friends already contribute directly to WSCF through regular fundraising appeals 

and campaigns. However, various fundraising efforts were initiated, including an online crowdfunding 

campaign. The North American Regional Committee of WSCF also contributed $10,000 to assist with 

salary payments to the WSCF staff when this emerged as a pressing concern in late 2014. Although this 

year was a challenging one for WSCF, we are very grateful to everyone who has contributed financially 

and through their time and expertise to address these issues. The Centennial Fund of WSCF has also been 

working to assist with these challenges as they are able, both through financial contributions and by 

acting as the guarantor of an agreement between the WCC and WSCF made in December 2014 to give the 

WSCF some time to pay off its debt to the WCC.  

 

Despite these many challenges and stresses, a successful event that took place in 2014 was a global 

consultation on Identity, Diversity, and Dialogue which took place in Geneva in July 2014. This 

consultation arose from differences of opinion and experience related to human sexual diversity that led 

to challenges at the 2008 General Assembly. This consultation brought together students and senior 

friends from various regions of WSCF who engaged in thoughtful dialogue on these issues and made 
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recommendations for ways to move forward constructively to be presented to the upcoming GA. Another 

hopeful development is the establishment of a Future of the Federation Task Group tasked to look at the 

long term governance and funding of WSCF and propose sustainable solutions. These proposals will be 

presented to the GA, planned for February-March 2015 in Bogota, Colombia.  

Although this has been a very challenging time to serve, we are grateful for this opportunity and extend 

our best wishes and promises of ongoing support to the incoming North American representatives. We are 

deeply hopeful that the prophetic work of WSCF will continue, albeit in new ways. 

 
Report on the World Student Christian Federation's "Overcoming Violence in the Middle East Inter-

Regional Training" Eric Jackson, WSCF Representative to the UN 
 
One of the most transformative experiences I've ever had was attending the "Overcoming Violence in the 

Middle East" Inter-Regional training program of the WSCF. I've lived in the United States of America all 

of my life and only been able to hear "bits and pieces" of what goes on in the Middle East. The U.S. and 

pro-western media has painted a perspective that I've only been able to get a small glimpse of through 

reading, alternative media, and social media. This includes the frame of the discussion and language used 

in the wider global conversation on the struggle taking place in the Middle East. 

 

Upon arriving to the airport, I was offered a ride by a Jordanian version of a livery taxi. Most livery 

drivers in the United States are simply people who are struggling trying to survive in the midst of 

economic challenges. The airport had signs on how to identify "authorized" vehicles. However, we began 

a three minute walk to a car that was not in the immediate vicinity of the airport. They didn't speak any 

English, only Arabic. I thought out journey should have only taken twenty-minutes. Instead, the trip was 

approximately forty-five. I became nervous and every stereotype filled my brain. Once I arrived safely to 

my destination this set the tone for my journey. Me as an individual who is a proud progressive unaware 

of my own prejudices and biases. This gave great space in my heart and soul for a wide net of openness 

during this trip.  

 

What I normally do on my trips away for conferences and other ministry/business related travel is to get 

to know the locals. I made it a form of spiritual practice to talk to three locals on a daily basis. I believe in 

order for us to work together for justice we have to first have to not only recognize, but know the 

humanity of our sisters and brothers in all its prisms. 

 

A prism that was also discovered during this program was extremely harsh realities, brutalities, and 

oppression that our Palestinian friends suffer overseas. Hearing about how Palestinian people don't know 

if they'll have a job or a chance to attend school on a monthly basis was horrifying. Hearing our Iraqi 

brother show pictures of his neighborhood and country pre and post U.S. invasion was despicable and 

heart breaking. How a young girls friends and hear family were shot to death because they were mistaken 

for terrorists were painful to hear.  

 

What impressed upon me most was the resilience to be, the resilience to smile, and have joy in the midst 

of this uncertainty and violence. The same people who I have laughed with one day was sharing the harsh 

everyday realities of their existence during presentations and I wondered "how"?  

 

As a Pastor in a local church and not only a Pastor, but also an organizer I believe this conference gave 

me the tools to articulate what I experienced to people, to create awareness in communities, and to 

challenge this systemic violent oppression from a faith perspective. There is much to be grateful for 

through this experience. Through the joys and through the sorrows, through the sunshine and through the 



25 

 

storms, and through it all lies the opportunity to create a unified act of resistance and develop a culture of 

unity to make a difference. Upon my return on Sunday, I began with a message about my experience and 

the need for awareness on focusing our attention towards violence in the Middle East and the plight of 

Palestinian sisters and brothers. 

 Lastly, as the U.N. Representative for the World Student Christian Federation, this has given me 

the resources needed to be an advocate and voice for the unheard voices in the Middle East. As Mother 

Theresa once said "God doesn't want us to succeed, but God does want us to try." I believe if we all "try" 

together, change will come.  

 

 

WSCF-NA Advocacy and Solidarity Committee Report, Jennifer Bailey  

The Advocacy and Solidarity Committee has been hard at work this year pursing a dual agenda in the 

field of eco-justice. Our definition of eco-justice builds upon an understanding that care for creation and 

care for the economy are intimately interconnected in the struggle for a more just and compassionate 

world. As Christians we are called to be a prophetic voice in the wilderness of unregulated corporate and 

individual greed have systemically contributed to the destruction of our communities. To that end, the 

Advocacy and Solidarity Committee as participated in a number of activities geared toward thinking 

strategically and acting justly around these issues.  

Engagement with the Leadership Training Program 2014 (April 2014) 

- The Advocacy and Solidarity committee sent Jennifer Bailey  (current coordinating chair) to the 

Leadership Training Program to give a speech, and workshop on addressing the intersection of 

issues around racial, economic and ecological justice  

- A delegation of members from SCM-India attended to introduce North American students to the 

Anti-POSCO struggle (see below) 
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- The LTP speech, and workshop opened up opportunities for dialogue with global partners and 

SCM members about resources to address issues of mining and ecological justice across a 

diversity of cultural contexts. 

 

Peopleôs Climate Week (September 2014) 

- A delegation from WSCF-NA participated in the Peopleôs Climate March on Sunday, September 

21st in New York City. The march was the largest rally against goal climate change in history.  

- WSCF North American Regional Secretary, Luciano Kovacs, represented WSCF-NA at the 

Religions of the Earth Conference at Union Theological Seminary 

 

Anti -POSCO Solidarity Movement (November-December 2014) 

The Anti-POSCO Movement in Odisha India is a peopleôs struggle against the construction of a $12 

billion steel plant project of South Korean-based Pohang Steel Company (POSCO). The proposed project 

would be the largest direct foreign investment in Indian history. The multi-million POSCO project 

planned on the vastness of 4,004 acres of land will displace at least 4,000 families in and around seven 

villages in Jagatsinghpur District, Odisha. Since 2005, the Anti-POSCO Movement has supported the 

rights of communities threatened with displacement to remain on their ancestral lands and continue to 

cultivate the crops that support their livelihood. These efforts continue to be met with brutal repression by 

the company as well as police who are supported by the Odisha state government. Reports from both 

Indian and international NGOs document the gross human rights abuses inflicted upon the villagers 

including: targeted bombings of local activists, the use of rubber bullets and tear gas on peacefully 

assembled protesters, and the fabrication of over 200 false criminal cases levied against over 1500 

struggling villagers that are part of the movement.   

The sustained commitment of the Student Christian Movement of India (SCM India) in support of the 

Anti-POSCO struggle is a hallmark of their social justice programming in the region. zFrom November 

25- December 5, 2014, SCM India hosted a delegation of young adults representing partner Student 

Christian Movements in North America and Asia-Pacific regions of the World Student Christian 

Federation (WSCF) for an educational exposure connecting the Anti-POSCO struggle to practices in their 

home countries. The majority of POSCO shareholders reside in the United States and Canada. Given that 

the concentration of the companyôs wealth resides in their home countries, delegations members from 

North America recognize the unique and important role that we have in holding members of our home 

communities accountable to gross violations of rights and acts of brutal violence rendered against our 

brothers and sisters in Odisha in the name of ñprosperityò, ñdevelopmentò and ñgrowthò. Out of the trip, 

the delegation created several recommendations for implementation. 

Recommendations to WSCF-NA  

1. Make the POSCO issue a priority for the WSCF North America Regional Assembly (NARA) 

2. Implement a communications plan to highlight the impacts of POSCO in Odisha, India, 

highlighting this issue to North American media 

3. Create an advocacy toolkit to be used by SCM Canada and SCM USA  

4. Disseminate the list of POSCO shareholders and support students in organizing divestment 
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campaigns at their specific universities 

5. Ensure that WSCF is not invested in POSCO  

6. Examine how WSCF can leverage its observer status to highlight the impacts of POSCO in India 

at the United Nations 

7. Build partnerships with other North American based organizations, including ecumenical 

organizations such as KAIROS: The Centre for Religions, Rights and Social Justice at Union 

Theological Seminary, Christian Peacemaker Teams, etc.  

8. Promote awareness about how our individual and congregational consumer choices impact 

communities such as Chengara and Odisha  

WSCF North America Region: A Year in Reflection, and Visions of our Future 

 

 

Human Sexuality Working Group,  Sonny Graves, Women, Gender and Sexuality Coordinator 

This year our Human Sexuality Working group accomplished a variety of projects and tasks living out our 

calling to honor and center the experiences of Godôs beloved LGBTQIA2S and Gender Diverse children. 

We:  

¶ Established a prophetic voice within SCM USAôs leadership training program that centered 

intersectional and urgent needs of LGBTQIA2S persons in U.S. Christian faith communities and 

beyond.  

¶ Conducted a interactive workshop on issues of gender and sexuality 

¶ Built relationships and listened to issues of sexuality and gender with comrades from other 

geographical areas including Rwanda, India, New Zealand, Chile, and more.  

¶ Supported the work of SCM-USA Chapters in their theological reflection, and praxis through 

direct service and activism relating to issues of gender and sexuality.  

¶ Prepared and sent two representatives to participate in the Identity, Diversity, and Dialogue 

meeting in Geneva.  
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¶ Obtained funding for, and held an LGBTQIA2S Intersectional Issues Faith Conference in San 

Francisco, CA that included a variety of panelists, workshops, and worship opportunities.  

¶ Met and discussed new visions and hopes for our future work, goals, and opportunities to address 

relevant and current issues.  

Looking forward to our future work of the group we hope to:  

¶ Restructure and re-name the working group to fully address our work that is not limited to 

sexuality, but also gender identity and diversity.  

¶ Recruit and center the leadership of faith leaders especially working in communities of color, 

low-income communities, and immigrant communities in the U.S.  

¶ Clarify the different and distinct contexts of issues in Canada, and the U.S. region.  

¶ Publish a narrative project, and toolbox for local SCM chapters to use in their specific contexts to 

address issues of gender and sexuality.  

 

 
Reflections on WSCF Identity, Diversity and Dialogue Human Sexuality Task Groupôs meeting 

Noah Gilllespie and Kiersten Jensen  

 

From June 15-21, 2014, students and senior friends representing the World Student Christian Federation's 

regions met for the first WSCF global dialogue on sexuality and gender identity, called Identity Diversity 

and Dialogue (IDD).  One student and one senior friend, from Canada and the United States, traveled to 

Geneva for the meeting to represent the North American Region.  The purpose of our time together was to 

explore identity, diversity, and dialogue within the context of sexuality and gender identity, in order to 

begin addressing the painful divisions that exist within the WSCF.  In addition to regional representatives, 

we were assisted by two regional secretaries, the general secretary, and two facilitators, as well as by 

theologians who led us in bible study almost daily. 
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Very unfortunately, two voices that are essential to this dialogue were missing.  First, the delegates from 

Africa could not join us due to visa issues and unsuccessful attempts to speak via Skype.  Second, no one 

who identified as trans or gender variant was part of our dialogue.  It was clear from our discussions and 

from the voices missing that we must continue to work to overcome power imbalances in all areas as we 

navigate this justice issue. 

 

We discovered through our discussions that although the WSCF's spirit is "unity in diversity," we in the 

WSCF struggle to clearly articulate our mandate and how that mandate connects concretely to the work 

we do in our national movements, our regions, and as a global federation.  Our challenge in coming to 

consensus on IDD stems largely from differences in our theologies, cultures, church traditions, and 

understandings of our individual and corporate roles in politics.  Individually as delegates, we also faced 

differences in how each of us perceives sexuality, gender, and our role in relation to justice.  Still, each of 

us who participated in the dialogue showed willingness to engage in good faith discussions, and were 

deeply grateful for the greater understanding that has begun between us.  

 

We created our report and recommendations for the upcoming GA that details our mandate as a task 

group, our challenges and hopes, as well as our recommendations for the federation.  Its essence is that 

honest and open dialogue like what we experienced in this first meeting needs to be continued, expanded, 

and deepened; to include more voices, occur in more places, and draw near persons who otherwise would 

have remained at great distances from one another.  We pray that this important first step will continue 

and grow into ongoing learning and dialogues within the federation globally, regionally, and nationally. 

 

 

 

Report of the Bible, Theology, and Creative Liturgy Chair, Kelly Colwell 

 

In 2014, the coordinator for Bible, Theology, and Creative Liturgy worked with other Canadian SCM 

members and senior friends to coordinate the Universal Day of Prayer for Students liturgy, which focuses 

on indigenous ways of knowing and learning in contrast to Western educational methods, in honour of the 

growing Canadian awareness of the importance of indigenous culture.  The theme of the WSCF General 

Assembly, happening in February 2015, "We are Many, We are One: Called Out to Build God's Peace" 

was also a focus for the UDPS liturgy.  Several contributions were also offered to the Eco-Justice 

publication in the area of creative liturgy--a table blessing and a litany of repentance, among other things.  

We are looking forward to worshiping together in person at the Regional Assembly and to supporting 

creative liturgy and theological exploration throughout the region in 2015. 

 

Face to Face India Program Personal Reflection - Charles McKinney 

Traveling to India for the Face to Face 2014 program in India, proved to be a phenomenal experience I 

will never forget. Not knowing what to expect when I arrived, I befriended nine other participants from 

diverse parts of the globe; we all converged for a life-transforming cultural, theological opportunity that 

put us face to face with the realities of life in India, as related to poverty and land issues as well as 

religious pluralism, in two distinct contexts. The first context where we were culturally immersed was a 

small, remote, mountainous city in northeastern India known as Aizawl. There we learned about the 

Mizoram (Mizoram is the Indian state where Aizawl is situated) Christianity of the people and took part 

in two field placements, urban and rural, centered on the theme of poverty and land.   
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Kolkata was the second context that we encountered in which the pluralistic nature of Indiaôs ancient [and 

not so ancient] religions and philosophies remained the focus of this second phase of the program. Thus, 

off-campus sightseeing trips to religious centers like a Buddhist stupa, Islamic mosque and Sikh temple 

constituted the itinerary for our learning and reflection in a metropolis where one can easily observe the 

intercultural and interreligious harmony between the myriad of people living in Indiaôs old capital. While 

the Face to Face program annually occurs in other countries such as Fiji and Zambia, India is the only 

location where participants get a two-for-one experience: cultural immersion and theological training in 

both Aizawl and Kolkata, two drastically different places. 

Undoubtedly I faced many challenges throughout my time in India. The main one being the fact that I was 

the only American (Westerner) selected for the program and so I felt out of my element as I was 

surrounded by cohorts who were sharp in their theological education as well as accustomed to the 

collectivistic way of doing things in a communitarian culture like India. Eating three meals per day 

together, sharing living space, and trying to communicate effectively with nonnative English speakers 

taxed my mental, spiritual and physical well-being in the early stage of the program. I did not know how 

to cope. But as time passed and as I expressed my sentiments to my cohorts as well as to the coordinators, 

the close-knit camaraderie that characterized the ethos of the group enabled me to persevere so that I 

could adapt to this new way of life. It was also high time for my spiritual nourishment. 

Everyone had to overcome his or her personal struggles. Some people had issues with the food while 

others suffered health-related problems. Eventually we all battled with what our Kolkata coordinator 

called ñsubmarine sicknessò illustrated by our constant interaction with each other over a 60-day period. 

But fortunately we managed to succeed to the end with three newsletters produced by the group that 

depicted the enriching, fascinating memories we made. I learned so much [about myself] but I grew much 

more. Now I have nine new friends that all hold a special place in my heart.  

Face to Face India has equipped me to tackle the social injustices that plague our world from poverty to 

illiteracy to religious intolerance. I fully recognize my role in working toward the ñfullness of lifeò for all 

human beings, which makes me more than earnest to share my testimony of this magnificent experience 

with the people of America. Thank you WSCF! 

 

Reflections on Faithfully Fluid,  Noah Gillsepe (WSCF NA Sexuality Working Group Member) 

 "Justice, Justice, you shall pursue!" My church has been pursuing this aim from the Law of Moses for 

some time. We say and sing "All are welcome in this place." And yet we, like others on a similar journey, 

find precious few walking in through our open doors, even though our open hearts and open minds are 

waiting to receive them. Our panel shard with us that open doors are not always enough. Justice requires 

challenge, encounter, and dialogue. First, we should begin by going to the places the people we want to 

welcome already are. Many people avoid church because faith has wounded them in the past. And many 

have come to a "welcoming" church only to feel out of place once more. To invite, we must meet people 

where they are, listen to their needs, and build the foundations of relationships that allow them to tell us 

what they need.  
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Second, people are unlikely to feel welcome in or a part of a space that has nothing that nourishes them. 

This may include the style of worship or liturgy, the existence of gender neutral restrooms, or the ability 

to carry fully one's culture, among many other things. This means that inclusion will likely require us to 

change the way we do things. As more and different people join our midst, we will need to be open to 

building something new together.  

Third, for this reason, we often end up excluding as we try to include. Inclusion is uncomfortable. It 

requires us to face people and questions we successfully avoid in our everyday lives, with the help of all 

the societal barriers that isolate and separate us. It may well be that we cannot in the end include 

everyone. But as we seek that complete justice, it is essential that we make time and space for full 

conversation about the very tough questions that arise as a result of inclusion. What will I feel when we 

are singing songs from another tradition during worship? How will I feel when a trans* person uses the 

same restroom as me? Can I be fully myself as a trans* person if all the bathrooms become gender neutral 

and I cannot choose one set aside for my gender identity? These and other questions that arise need to be 

heard and encountered, so that as much space as possible is maintained for everyone.  

As we strive for justice outside our communities, where the inextricable ties between racial, gender, 

lesbian/gay/bisexual, trans* and queer, economic, and ecological justice as made clear and real and part of 

the work and solutions to which we devote ourselves, let us also pursue justice within our communities.ò  

 

 

 

Forum for Theological Exploration Christian Leadership Forum, Sheryl Johnson 

The Forum for Theological Exploration, formerly known as the Fund for Theological Education, held its 

first ever Christian Leadership Forum in Evanston, Illinois from June 4-7. Participants gathered in four 

streams: young adults, doctoral students of colour, church partners, and theological educators. Each group 

spent time both separately and together imagining the future of the church, and the roles of the church, the 
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academy, and social justice movements in shaping this work. The forum also coincided with FTE's 60th 

Anniversary, so time was spent reflecting on the vibrant past of the organization.  

 

Personally, I found attending the forum to be a very valuable experience and a valuable experience for 

WSCF/SCM. I was amazed, again and again, by how few people knew about SCM/WSCF and most 

seemed eager to learn more. Being in an ecumenical environment focused on students, and particularly 

theological student, where a commitment to justice was shared by many, it seemed that SCM could be a 

welcome vehicle to further many of the ideas and passions that were emerging. It seemed clear to me that 

there was interested shared by many in the young adult track, at least, to envision the church much 

beyond congregational models and Sunday morning worship alone.  

However, I did find it notable that nowhere is a commitment to social justice stated explicitly, nor the idea 

that the church should see at least one of its primary purposes to embody and support work for social and 

ecological justice. There were some for whom this was a foreign concept, and not necessarily a welcome 

one. It can be difficult to discern what the future of the church is when there are such divergent opinions 

about the purpose of the church, particularly when many seem to think their own understanding goes 

without saying. However, it was also valuable to interact with people who see the church differently - I 

would hope in the future their might be more of an opportunity to have explicit conversations about these 

differences.  

  

Reflections on WSCF Mining Justice Exchange Program in India 

 

Hayden Abene 

From November 24 to December 6, 2014, I had the fortune of visiting India as a member of a North 

American delegation of Christian students and young people tasked by the World Student Christian 

Federation-North America (WSCF-NA) to understand the ecological damage and humanitarian atrocities 

being inflicted upon communities in Odisha, India by the proposed $12 billion steel plant project of South 

Korean-based Pohang Steel Company (POSCO).  We were joined by a delegation from WSCF Asia 

Pacific (AP) and hosted by the Student Christian Movement of India (SCM India), which has been 

engaged with the anti-POSCO movement for the past five years.  The two primary objectives of this 

program set forth by WSCF were for us to express solidarity with SCM India and the Anti-POSCO 

movement in order to develop an informed response for our respective regions, and to develop 

recommendations for the WSCF Executive Committee and Global Advocacy and Solidarity Committee 

for future advocacy and solidarity priorities and strategies related to the land rights struggle. 

As I reflect on the trip, I recall the words our team leader, Jen Bailey, who had previously travelled 

through parts of India said as we sat by a gentle river in Kerala for our first team meeting.  She said, 

ñIndia has a way of jarring you and yet centering you all at the same time.ò  With every day I spent in 

Indiaðsurrounded by people who reflected the compassionate and just nature of God, communities that 

maintained an ñI-thouò relationship with the land they lived off of, yet systemic, hierarchical oppression 

and gross human rights violationsðthose words became more and more alive to me such that it became 

my experience. 

The reality of the destruction and pollution of the land perpetrated by POSCO and corrupt politics was 

made all the more egregious by the accounts of state and corporate backed violence that has coincided 
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with the emergence of POSCO.  Many of the ñtribals,ò as they refer to themselves, in Dhinkiya shared 

stories of how they are met with brutal physical violence by police and hired thugs when they resist the 

destruction of their land.  Women, children, and the elderly seem to be subjected to such vicious attacks 

more frequently than even the men of the villages.  It was these vivid stories of pain and anguish that 

began to illuminate in me the synergy that existed between us, the deep interconnectedness of all our 

lives.  To paraphrase Dr. King, my soul began to finally understand how the tribals, the activists, the 

members of the Asia Pacific delegation, myself, and everyone are caught in an inescapable network of 

mutuality, tied into a single garment of destiny, such that whatever affects them directly, affects me and 

everyone else indirectly.  I began to see myself less as an outsider there to help; I began to understand that 

my own liberation is very much tied to their liberation. 

Ultimately, the beauty of the land was matched only by the people that live off of it, but such beauty 

seemed so drastically overshadowed by the gross injustices that saturate it.  But the people of Dhinkiya 

are not weak.  The farmer, activists, and ñtribalsò with whom we met in Odisha are fervently resolved to 

not capitulating and letting POSCO destroy their lands and livelihoods.  They are committed in such a 

way that was deeply inspiring I hope to think back to this exposure trip and the people for many years in 

order to draw further strength and dedication.   

As Thomas Merton quoted from Buddhist scholar Giuseppe while on his own journey through Asia, 

ñKnowledge to which action (and experience) do not conform is not indifferent. It is an evil, a disruptive 

force because it does not transform. It corrupts.ò 

May we not be corrupted by indifference but be moved to sustained action rooted in a foundation of 

loving kindness. 

Stacey Gomez 

Excited by SCM Canada's vision of radical faith in action, I first became involved with SCM Canada 

through its nascent Ottawa-based unit in 2013. Looking for an opportunity to deepen my theological 

knowledge, I took part in SCM Canada's exposure trip to El Salvador, where we learned about liberation 

theology. The experience ï including a visit to the cathedral where Archbishop Romero was assassinated 

ï provided concrete examples of the sacrifice sometimes asked of us as Christians living out God's call 

for social justice.  

Wanting to deepen my involvement with SCM Canada, I joined Board of Directors in 2014. Serving as 

part of SCM Canada's communications committee, I've been able to contribute my communications skills 

to strengthening the organization's work at the national level. The experience has taught me a great deal 

about SCM Canada's rich history and highlighted the importance of inter-generational organizing efforts, 

deepening my appreciation of the organization's work.  

Participating in the WSCF's mining and ecojustice exchange in India, I was able to contextualize our 

work within the global context. Breaking bread with women and men from Dhinkia ï a community at the 

epicentre of peaceful resistance to a $12 billion steel plant project in Orissa, Indiaï stands out in my head 

as one of the most powerful experiences from the exchange. For me, this act emphasized the unity and 

sense of communion inherent in the Eucharist and asked of us as Christians. As emphasized in  1 
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Corinthians 10:17, "we all eat from the same loaf, showing that we are all parts of the one body of 

Christ.ò 

For me, SCM India's participation in the movement against South Korean-based Pohang Steel Company 

(POSCO) in Orissa, India serves as a testament to the importance of the interfaith work which is at the 

heart of SCM's work globally. In a world of such religious pluralism and conflict, such work is of 

paramount importance. The fact that Christians constitute a minority in the country also serves as an 

important reminder of the grassroots beginnings of Christianity, once seen as a threat to Empire. 

Emphasizing the need for a church to go where the people are and serve them, one SCMer from India was 

adamant that ñthose communities are our ministries.ò 

Involvement in SCM Canada and the WSCF-North America has been crucial to my faith formation, 

enabling me to deepen my understanding of solidarity from a faith-based perspective. An important 

aspect of that has been connecting with SCMers from across the country and the world, which I've found 

to be a truly nourishing experience. These experiences have enabled me to deepen my leadership in 

unexpected ways. In my own community, for instance, I was called to give a homily on the topic of 

peace, which I never before would have dreamed of doing! As I think to the future, I look forward to 

continuing my work with the WSCF-North America's advocacy efforts, and deepening my involvement.   

 

Reflection on Agape Ecumenical Center International Camps,  Marissa Wasmuth 

 

I was first introduced to the SCM and the international camps at Agape through my campus ministry, The 

Canterbury Club, at Columbia University. As a student, I am engaged in the interfaith community in New 

York City as well as various social and eco-justice groups on campus. Agape was my first exposure to the 

WSCF as well as the SCM, and its diverse and inspiring members. 
 

My Agape experience, be it excessively brief, was truly transformative. In one week at the political camp, 

I challenged my views on political paradigms and reevaluated my role within the frame of religion and 
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social justice. Prior to my experience at Agape, I hadnôt found an outlet where spirituality actively 

combined with political and social justice dialogue, nor was I searching for such a place. But my 

experience at Agape, from the various speakers, to the group dialogues, and the friendships I made, 

opened me up to pursue spirituality as a path for social justice. 
 

It may sound cheesy, but there rarely passes a day that I donôt reflect on my time at Agapeðbe it when 

Iôm flooded with work and wish for some respite in the Italian Alps or when I talk endlessly to my 

roommates about the cool social justice work and protests that my friends from Agape are involved in. 

The veteran-Agape-goers talked about the ómagic of Agapeô and I must admit it exists. The international 

camps offer an opportunity to learn and grow as an activist and as a Christian, but also eat, celebrate, and 

reflect with caring and loving people. Even though we are separated by time zones and oceans, I routinely 

talk to my Agape friends and seek out advise from them. I can only hope that someday I can go back to 

Agape and relive my experiences and make new memories. 
 

I feel immensely blessed to have had the opportunity to meet so many fellow SCM members from around 

the globe, and to be humbled by their life stories and the work they each do in their respective 

communities. It was great to see a diverse body--of different ages, denominations, languages, and 

nationalities that had a common interest in local community efforts and global social and political change. 

My newly found friends put human faces to international movements and issues and humanized events 

that would otherwise just be headlines. In meeting members from the Philippines, Mexico, Palestine, 

Georgia, and other parts of the U.S (and keeping in contact with them), I feel more globally aware of 

grassroots movements. Though I live in a óuniversity bubble,ô where people are generally erudite and 

aware of global issues, I have enlightened many of my college friends about issues they were unaware of 

and have gotten them interested in the efforts of the SCM and WSCF. 
 

My time at the international camps at Agape has also inspired me to engage myself more fully in the 

activism Iôm involved in, to reflect on my role as a religious person, and to be more critical of the political 

and economic paradigms I live in. With what Iôve learned at Agape, I hope to make effective change in 

my two homesðAustin, Texas and New York City and stand in solidarity with the efforts of my 

international friends. Already this semester, I have striven to dedicate my time to activism that affects my 

universityðfrom reforming sexual assault policy to university divestment from fossil fuels. My time at 

Agape has also inspired me to reconsider my life after college, and pursue opportunities and a career that 

will make me a more global and active citizen. 

 

Reflections on the WSCF-North America SCM-USA Leadership Training Program,  

Rosina Scott-Fyfe, Student Christian Movement Aotearoa 
 

ñIf we are to have peace on Earth, our loyalties must become ecumenical rather than sectional. 

Our loyalties must transcend our race, our tribe, our class, and our nation; and this means we 

must develop a world perspectiveò- Martin Luther King Jr, Georgia, 1967. 

 

Standing by the Martin Luther King, Jr. memorial in Washington DC, I felt truly humbled. It was 

4 April 2014, forty six years after his death by assassination. Martin Luther King, Jr. has long 

inspired me for his work in the Civil Rights Movement. And yet his work is not yet done. I stood 

alongside SCMers from throughout North America and the world as we listened to Louis 

Tillman share with us a workshop on mass incarceration- proof that racial injustice still exists in 

the United States. 
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The SCM USA National Leadership Training Program (LTP) ran from 3-6 April 2014 at the 4H 

Center in Chevy Chase, Maryland near Washington DC. Hosted by WSCF North America 

Region, the LTP brought together people from 14 countries, including representatives from the 

USA, Rwanda, Brazil, Ghana, Egypt, Italy, Chile, Palestine, Burma, Lebanon, Puerto Rico, 

Uruguay, Jamaica and from the Asia-Pacific Region, SCM India and myself from SCM Aotearoa 

(New Zealand). We came from many different traditions, cultures and denominations. We came 

with our many languages, talents, skills and passions. We came to claim our voices, share our 

stories, learn leadership skills and to explore what it means to build a movement. 

 

The keynote speakers and bible studies were enjoyable, informative and inspiring. Jim Winkler, 

General Secretary and President of the National Council of Churches, shared experiences from 

his own upbringing and the importance of challenging ourselves radically and using our faith in 

action. ñWhen faith groups join the political movements, that is when you see change happening 

quicklyò. We also were blessed to receive advocacy training from Tarek Abuata, who works with 

Christian Peacemaker Teams (CPT) in Palestine, a hugely inspiring bible study from Rev. Karen 

Georgia Thompson, Minister for Ecumenical and Interfaith Relations, presentations from Senior 

Friends Tim Rose and Shantha Ready Alonso, and a Call to Action Session about Arts and 

Justice by Sarah McCune. The presentations brought a wealth of knowledge and ideas to the 

table and provided  practical tools and skills to apply in my own context. 

 

Throughout the conference we explored three themes: peace-building, eco-justice and gender 

justice. The stories and songs shared expressed many aspects of the human experience and a key 

question which surfaced for me in this time was ñWhat does true solidarity look like?ò 

 

I really appreciated the worship sessions. At the end of each worship time we would stand 

together and pray for each other in our own languages, followed by the Lordôs Prayer. The grace 

bestowed upon us at that time was amazing. 

 

I left the LTP with an overwhelming sense of peace and a hunger for action. I must extend my 

gratitude to WSCF-AP for nominating me to attend this conference and to WSCF-NA for 

assisting me to attend financially. It would not have been possible for me without your 

generosity and support. I especially want to thank Luciano Kovacs and Itang Young who played 

a huge role in organising the conference. I look forward to hosting young women from the 

WSCF Pacific sub-region in Aotearoa in August this year and sharing my skills and experience 

from the LTP there. I pray for love and peace for all of our sisters and brothers working to 

challenge, explore faith and speak truth to power in the world. 

 

I learned later that Martin Luther King, Jr. had been a keynote speaker at a WSCF conference in 

the 1960s. These connections are not merely coincidence: we must continue the work that he did, 

as Christôs body, calling out the injustices in the world. It is the bold thing to do. We must send 

clear and concrete messages to those in power using the tools and resources available to us. We 

must recognise the theology and power of our own experiences. And we must attempt to take 

action, knowing that we do not stand alone.  
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